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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondent appeals an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed October 20, 2014.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

April 1, 2014 until a date yet to be determined, and

that the claimant was entitled to additional medical

treatment.

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved she was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits through

May 20, 2014.  We find that the claimant proved she was

entitled to additional medical treatment by Dr. Heim,
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the treating surgeon.  

I.  HISTORY

Barbara Cassatt, now age 58, testified that she

became employed with Wal-Mart in November 2008.  The

parties stipulated that “the date the compensable injury

occurred is December 8, 2012, to the claimant’s right

leg.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s right leg was taken on

December 28, 2012: “2 views of the right leg were

performed.  No fracture, subluxation, dislocation or

soft tissue abnormality identified.  IMPRESSION:

Negative examination of the right leg.”  An examining

physician’s assessment on December 28, 2012 was “Lower

Leg Pain.”  

Dr. Gary L. Moffitt reported on January 4, 2013,

“At the request of and authorization by Wal-Mart #100,

we are seeing Ms. Barbara Cassatt.  Ms. Cassatt is seen

today for a contusion to her right lower leg.  This

occurred while she was at work on the 8th of December. 

She states that a fellow employee was pulling a cart out

of her hands.  The cart came back and hit her in the

right lower leg anteriorly....There is swelling and

increased warmth to the touch at the site of the

injury....We repeated an x-ray here and there is no

evidence of a fracture.  Diagnosis is contusion of the
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leg.  She has some inflammation present in the leg that

I don’t know what its cause was....I would recommend a

limited bone scan of the lower leg to look for infection

or fracture.” 

A 3-Phase Bone Scan Both Lower Legs was done on

January 18, 2013:

A cart contused her right chin (sic) at work. 
Warm to the touch.  Low grade fever.  Pain and
swelling.

FINDINGS: 28.8 mCi of technetium 99m HDP was
given intravenously without complications.  3-
phase bone scan both lower legs were
performed.  The exam demonstrates mild
hyperemia to the right lower leg above the
right ankle.  There is persistent focal
radiotracer uptake identified anterior aspect
of the mid to distal right lower leg in the
region of the distal right tibia on both the
soft tissues phase and delayed bone imaging
phases of the study.  This is consistent with
a positive 3-phase bone scan.  In the setting
of trauma, the differential diagnosis includes
a healing fracture versus osteomyelitis. 
Correlation with plain films and/or MRI may be
helpful in further evaluation if indicated.  

An MRI of the claimant’s right tibia/fibula was

done on January 25, 2013, with the impression, “1. 

Extensive signal abnormality involving the diaphysis of

the distal right tibia and surrounding soft tissues

consistent with osteomyelitis and cellulitis.  2. 

Minimal signal alteration involving posterior

musculature which may represent edema or early

myositis.”  
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The claimant began treating with Dr. J. Marcus Heim

on January 30, 2013: “Two-view radiographs obtained of

the right tibia in my office today interpreted by me

reveal periosteal reaction at the junction of the middle

and distal thirds of the right tibia.  Review of this

patient’s bone scan and MRI are consistent with what

appears to be osteomyelitis of right tibia.  Impression:

Osteomyelitis right tibia status post injury 2 months

ago.”   

Dr. Heim’s assessment on February 12, 2013 was

“Osteomyelitis of the right distal tibia....At this

time, we need to take this patient to surgery for

debridement of the osteomyelitis of the right distal

tibia and to get accurate cultures....We will also place

the patient in an external fixator to protect the tibia

since we will be doing a debridement there.  She will be

nonweightbearing for approximately 8 to 12 weeks

following surgery.”

Dr. Heim performed surgery on February 12, 2013:

“Stabilization right tibia with Uniplane 2-bar external

fixator followed by ostectomy of right tibia with

culture and irrigation followed by direct closure of

soft tissues, but without closing bony window.”  The

pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Osteomyelitis of
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right distal tibia.”  Dr. Heim performed additional

surgery on April 19, 2013: “Removal of external fixator

under anesthesia, right tibia followed by examination

under anesthesia and evaluation with fluroscopy.”  The

post-operative diagnosis was “Healed osteomyelitis,

right tibia with good callus formation at bone biopsy

site and status post removal of external fixator.”      

Dr. Heim reported on May 3, 2013:

This patient is back regarding her right
tibia.  She is bearing full weight with a
walker now.  She does have a little swelling
in the ankle but it seems to be more
consistent with edema than infection.  She is
completely off of her antibiotics now.
Radiographs obtained in my office today of the
right tibia two views AP and lateral reveals
callous formation at the osteomyelitis site
but no evidence of fractures or angulation of
the tibia.  She does show quite a bit of
osteopenia.  At this point we are going to
leave her in therapy but gradually increase
her activity level and we would like to get
her off of her walker over the next three
weeks.  We’ve written a note for restricted
activities.  Hopefully in three weeks we can
start lifting some [of] those restrictions and
get back to her normal activity level. 

Steven Johnson, PA-C, saw the claimant on May 24,

2013: “This is a surgical follow up visit regarding

removal of ex-fix for right tibial osteomyelitis....Her

wound and incisions have healed well and there are no

signs of redness or drainage.  She is no longer taking

antibiotics and reports that she has very little pain. 
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She still does get some edema but it is resolved with

compression and elevation.  At this time I have extended

the patient’s physical therapy for the next two weeks to

focus on gait training with a cane as well as range of

motion and strength and edema control.  We are going to

have her follow up in clinic in two weeks and at that

time I expect that she will not be using a walker and be

using a cane to ambulate and we hope to be able to have

her resume normal activities very soon.”  

Dr. Heim reported on June 5, 2013, “This patient

back regarding her right leg.  She has been released

from Dr. Hennigan and is currently not taking any

antibiotics....She has a little edema in her leg but is

ambulating full weight bearing.  At this point I have

recommended we get her in for sterile whirlpools for a

couple weeks and see if we can get these sites to heal. 

I’ll see her back in two weeks to offer further

treatment recommendations, she is currently running no

fevers, having no chills and shows no signs of systemic

illness.”  Dr. Heim indicated that the claimant could

return to restricted work on June 5, 2013.    

Dr. Stephen Hennigan’s assessment on June 14, 2013

was “Acute Osteomyelitis Involving Lower Leg....It is

quite likely that she has some residual osteomyelitis,
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present because of her hardware....We will put her on

oral cephalexin.”

Dr. Heim stated on June 14, 2013, “I spoke with Dr.

Hennigan today regarding this patient.  We both agree

her wounds don’t look bad at this point but she does

still show a little evidence of infection that we are

concerned about.  He is going to place her back on oral

antibiotics and follow her.  If she has any increased

drainage it maybe necessary to go back and curette her

pin sites again but hopefully not.  The other option

would be to restart IV antibiotics but we both agree at

this point she may not require this.”    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Heim on June 21,

2013: “This patient is seen back regarding her right

leg.  Her wounds look good, there are no signs of

infection today and I don’t see any drainage today.  I

spoke with Dr. Hennigan about this and he’s leaving her

on oral antibiotics.  Today we have dressed this with 4

x 4's and an ace wrap and I have explained to her to

continue to follow with Dr. Hennigan regarding her

infection.  If this goes on and heal[s] she really

doesn’t need me for anything else but I would be glad to

see her back on a when necessary basis.”  

Dr. Hennigan’s assessment on June 25, 2013 was
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“Acute Osteomyelitis Involving Lower Leg....She has

worsened on oral antibiotics.  She will need retreatment

with intravenous cefazolin.”  

Dr. Heim stated on June 26, 2013, “Please d/c all

physical therapy effective 6/26/13.  Pt can be d/c.”  

Dr. Hennigan reported on August 9, 2013:

Here for follow-up of her right leg
osteomyelitis.  She says her leg continues to
be painful.  Last time I applied a unnaboot. 
She says her leg has continued to bother her
[a] good bit.  She is now finished her six-
week course of cefazolin treatment for
staphylococcal osteomyelitis....

Her right leg looks much better.  There is
less dermatitis.  Her wounds now are only very
superficial.  I applied a foam dressing with
as little tape as I could get by with to her
wounds.  I then wrapped her leg with cast
padding, then with an ace wrap to hopefully
achieve some fairly comfortable compression.

Dr. Hennigan assessed “Acute Osteomyelitis

Involving Lower Leg.  Encounter For Therapeutic Drug

Monitoring.  She should not require further treatment

with intravenous antibiotics.  I will put her on oral

cephalexin, however.  She needs support hose for her

venous stasis.”  

Dr. Hennigan reported on August 30, 2013, “Her leg

really does not look bad.  Her old incision is well-

healed.  She does have some superficial excoriation

present which I suspect may possibly even be secondary
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to her dressings.”  Dr. Hennigan  assessed “Acute

Osteomyelitis Involving Lower Leg.  Encounter For

Therapeutic Drug Monitoring.  I think we’re at the point

now where the less we do to her the better....Return

visit one month.  Sooner if needed.”

An MRI of the claimant’s right foot was taken on

October 29, 2013, with the following impression:

Probable arthritic changes, especially
involving the intertarsal joints and
tarsometatarsal joints with what may be some
small bony erosions and spur formation that
could represent a very mild inflammatory
arthropathy and recommend clinical
correlation.  May be mild tenosynovitis
changes of the peroneus longus tendon along
the lateral plantar aspect of the foot.
No abscess type changes are seen.

An MRI of the claimant’s right ankle was taken on

October 29, 2013, with the following impression:

1.  Innumerable areas of generally punctate
signal abnormality within the tarsal bones as
well as the distal tibia.  Etiology is
uncertain.  The patient also had an MRI of the
knee and several of these were seen in the
distal femur.  This would bespeak against
finding abnormality such as with reflex
sympathetic dystrophy and would even be
atypical for that.  Could represent diffuse
process such as multiple myeloma or metastasis
and should correlate clinically.  Also
hyperparathyroidism would be a possibility. 
Infection would be possible but I would expect
with these widespread findings that there
would be significant symptoms and there is no
obvious soft tissue component to this.  Also a
process such as eosinophilic granuloma. 
Correlation with symptoms and history and may
need additional testing as well.  There is a
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small amount of joint fluid that may represent
mild arthritic change including at the
anterior medial subtalar joint as well as
arthritic change is seen in the intertarsal
joints.  

An MRI of the claimant’s right knee was taken on

October 29, 2013, with the following impression:

1.  Moderate medial joint space degenerative
changes with spur formation and cartilage loss
and what may be some mild marrow edema change
in the medial femoral condyle.  
2.  Small joint effusion.
3.  Probable tears of the medial meniscus and
both anterior and possibly posterior horn.  
4.  Again noted scattered small areas of
marrow signal abnormality within the distal
femur and proximal tibia is seen in the ankle
bones and foot bones and of uncertain
etiology.  Again metastases or myeloma to be
excluded.  Could possibly even be related to
some areas of atypical red marrow conversion
for anemia and should correlate clinically for
this as well.  Hyperparathyroidism also a
possibility.  Clinical correlation suggested.  

An MRI of the claimant’s right tibia/fibula was

performed on October 29, 2013:

1.  Areas of signal abnormality consistent
with prior external fixator screws in the
tibia with slightly more signal abnormality
near the distal screw hole and could just be
some granulation tissue.  A very small area of
focal infection is not excluded but this only
measures about 4 x 6 x 10 mm or so.
2.  A few of the areas of signal abnormality
seen in the medullary space of the bone but
not as many in the distal femur and about the
ankle and again could represent multiple
possibilities such as multiple myeloma,
metastases, hyperthyroidism, or even scattered
tiny areas of infection.  Clinical correlation
recommended.  
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A representative of Claims Management, Inc.

corresponded with Dr. Hennigan on February 25, 2014 and

queried Dr. Hennigan regarding maximum medical

improvement and the nature of further medical treatment

required for the claimant.  

Dr. Hennigan replied on February 26, 2014:

Thank you for your letter of inquiry regarding
my care of Ms. Cassatt.  As you know, she had
a work-related injury of the right lower leg
with associated osteomyelitis....

First, with regards to studies for
hyperparathyroidism,(this question perhaps
bearing on question #2 also addressed below)
Ms. Cassatt has had persistent severe pain. 
With regards to her bone infection, I believe
that we have no evidence presently that she
has persistent infection.  She is not on
antibiotics.  She has had no local recurrence
as I would expect to develop if indeed she had
persistent infection.  This having been said,
however, she has persistent severe pain.  The
only meaningful way to manage and effectively
deal with this is to attempt if possible to
understand why her pain continues.  As a part
of this evaluation she received an MRI of her
tibia.  There were abnormalities in her bone
which the radiologist was concerned could
perhaps be secondary to either
hyperparathyroidism or multiple myeloma.  If
she indeed had either of these underlying
conditions, it might explain why her pain
persists in the context of what should
represent good treatment of her injury and
infection.

Thus, her studies which are geared towards
issues which are “not work-related” have in
fact been done only to try to understand why
she continues to be symptomatic from the
standpoint of her work-related injury.
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With regards to the question of maximal
medical improvement of her osteomyelitis, the
very easy answer I think is that she likely
has in fact received as much benefit from her
course of antibiotics that she will need. 
This having been said, the problem is that she
continues to suffer severe pain.  I have never
considered it to be proper in my work to
discharge of patient from my care who
continues to suffer.  As to what further
treatment she might need, the most compelling
issue remaining is her pain.  As alluded to
above, this should ideally be addressed in the
context of understanding why she is hurting. 
One of my concerns was that she may have hurt
her knee in association with the injury to her
tibia, as her MRI in fact showed problems with
her knee.  I understand someone in your
division with special expertise judges this
was not possible.  I will tell you that the
knee changes on her MRI are certainly not
within the scope of my training to make a
judgment as to their cause. My concern about
her knee essentially reflects my speculation. 
I would hope your judgment on this matter is
not clouded by financial concerns, however,
and at this possibility might be judged by
someone who indeed has expertise at such
judgment.  

The final question regards whether she can
work in any capacity in relation to her bone
infection.  As noted throughout this letter
and throughout this patient’s chart she has
continued to suffer severe pain.  The
intensity of her pain I suspect is such that
it would be difficult for her to work.  I’m
not a physiatrist, however....     

The parties stipulated that there was “no dispute

over temporary total disability through April 1, 2014.” 

Dr. Hennigan stated on April 8, 2014, “I’m caring

for Ms. Cassatt because of her ongoing pain which has

been present since her work-related injury, which was
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complicated by infection.  I understand that I am the

only remaining physician continuing to care for her for

this matter.  Because of her continuing symptoms, which

had not been present prior to her injury, it is not

acceptable to discharge her as the patient.  I will thus

continue to see her until she is appropriately cared

for.”   

A pre-hearing order was filed on May 13, 2014.  The

parties stipulated that there was “no dispute over

medical services to date.”  The claimant contended, “On

December 8, 2012, the claimant sustained an injury

during and within the scope of her employment during

employment services as a result of a co-employee

striking her right leg with a shopping cart.  The injury

resulted in a fracture to the right distal tibia.  As a

result of treatment, it was learned that the fracture

site developed osteomyelitis requiring aggressive

infectious disease treatment of the site.  The claimant

endured an operative procedure on February 12, 2013 to

the injured extremity.  Aggressive treatment for

infection to the bone has ensued and continues to this

day by treatment from Dr. Stephen Hennigan.  The

claimant has received temporary total disability

benefits until April 1, 2014, which benefits have been
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terminated without notice to the claimant.  Dr. Hennigan

continues treatment and the claimant is still in her

healing period.  Dr. Hennigan has referred the claimant

for an orthopedic consultation and follow-up treatment

preferably to be conducted in Fort Smith, Arkansas, the

current residence of the claimant.  The claimant further

has submitted her mileage claim, which is still

outstanding to this date.  The claimant is entitled to

attorney’s fees on the indemnity benefits that have

ceased in that this claim has now been controverted by

the respondents.”

The respondent contended that it had “paid all

benefits to which the claimant is due.  The respondent

contends based on the latest report of Dr. Hennigan, the

claimant is at the end of her healing period.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional
temporary total disability benefits from
April 1, 2014 to a date yet to be determined.
2.  Whether the claimant is still in her
healing period.
3.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional
medical treatment.
4.  Attorney’s fees. 

The claimant saw Dr. Hennigan on May 20, 2014:

Here for follow-up of her postoperative right
tibial infection occurring after work-related
injury of her tibia.  She does not have any
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evident residual infection at this time.  She
does, however, have ongoing severe pain. 
Whether this might relate to an associated
sympathetic causalgia, persistent infection
which I have simply not been able to diagnose,
or traumatic bony misalignment I have no idea. 
She clearly has not recovered, however.  She
is unable to walk without severe pain.  She is
unable to work.  I will continue to be her
physician until we have clarified these
issues.  Evidently, there has been resistance
on the part of her Worker’s Comp. insurance
to pursue evaluations which I have
recommended, including pain management and
orthopedics.  I think until these have been
accomplished, we will remain diagnostically
and therapeutically at a standstill.  I will
continue to be her doctor, however, until she
is better.  

The parties deposed Dr. Hennigan on June 25, 2014. 

Dr. Hennigan testified that he recommended referral to

an orthopedic surgeon.  Dr. Hennigan testified that the

claimant’s post-injury infection had healed.  Dr.

Hennigan testified that the claimant’s condition had

“plateaued,” i.e., she was not getting any better or

worse.   

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on October 20, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant was “entitled to the

balance of the mileage not paid for 2013 and to the

mileage unpaid for four visits to Dr. Hennigan in 2014.” 

The respondent does not appeal that finding.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was
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entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits and medical treatment; the respondent appeals

those findings to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Temporary Disability

An employee who has sustained a scheduled injury is

to receive temporary total or temporary partial

disability during the healing period or until the

employee returns to work, whichever occurs first. 

Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41

S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period is that period

for healing of the injury which continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character

of the injury will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World Hotel,

46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  If the

underlying condition causing the disability has become

more stable and if nothing further in the way of

treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  Id.  Whether an employee’s healing

period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark.

App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant suffered an admittedly
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compensable scheduled injury on December 8, 2012.  She

has been found to still be in her healing period.  As

such, she is entitled to temporary total disability from

April 1, 2014 until a date yet to be determined.”  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits through

May 20, 2014.

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable injury to her right leg on December 8,

2012.  Dr. Moffitt diagnosed the claimant as having a

“contusion” to her right leg.  The diagnosis following a

bone scan of the claimant’s leg in January 2013 was

“healing fracture versus osteomyelitis.”  Dr. Heim’s

impression in January 2013 was “Osteomyelitis right

tibia status post injury 2 months ago.”  Dr. Heim placed

an “external fixator” on the claimant’s right tibia on

February 12, 2013, and he surgically removed the

external fixator on April 19, 2013.

Dr. Heim noted on May 3, 2013, “Radiographs

obtained in my office today of the right tibia two views

AP and lateral reveals callous formation at the

osteomyelitis site but no evidence of fractures or

angulation of the tibia....We’ve written a note for

restricted activities.”  Dr. Heim reported on June 5,
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2013 that the claimant “shows no signs of systemic

illness.”  Dr. Heim returned to the claimant to

restricted work on June 5, 2013.  Dr. Hennigan reported

on June 14, 2013 that he was treating the claimant for

“Acute Osteomyelitis Involving Lower Leg.”  Dr. Heim

noted on June 21, 2013, “Her wounds look good, there are

no signs of infection today and I don’t see any drainage

today.  I spoke with Dr. Hennigan about this and he’s

leaving her on oral antibiotics....If this goes on and

heals she really doesn’t need me for anything else but I

would be glad to see her on a when necessary basis.” 

Dr. Heim opined on June 26, 2013 that the claimant could

be discharged from physical therapy.

Dr. Hennigan reported on August 9, 2013, “Her right

leg looks much better.  There is less dermatitis.  Her

wounds now are only very superficial.”  And Dr. Hennigan

stated on August 30, 2013, “Her leg really does not look

bad.  Her old incision is well-healed....I think we’re

at the point now where the less we do to her the

better.” 

Dr. Hennigan informed a representative of the

respondent on February 26, 2014, “With regards to her

bone infection, I believe that we have no evidence

presently that she has persistent infection....With



CASSATT - G300265 19

regards to the question of maximal medical improvement

of her osteomyelitis, the very easy answer I think is

that she likely has in fact received as much benefit

from her course of antibiotics that she will need.”  Dr.

Hennigan stated on May 20, 2014, “She does not have any

evident residual infection at this time.  She does,

however, have ongoing severe pain.”

The evidence before the Commission demonstrates

that the claimant reached the end of the healing period

for her compensable injury no later than May 20, 2014. 

We reiterate Dr. Hennigan’s May 20, 2014 opinion, “She

does not have any evident residual infection at this

time.”  Dr. Heim, the treating orthopedic surgeon,

released the claimant from further treatment as of June

2013.  Dr. Heim did not subsequently opine that the

claimant re-entered a healing period for her compensable

injury.  A claimant cannot be awarded temporary total

disability benefits after her healing period has ended. 

Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d

661 (1987).  The Full Commission recognizes that the

claimant continues to complain of pain.  Nevertheless,

continued complaints of pain do not extend a claimant’s

healing period.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark.

App. 124 (1982).  The Full Commission finds that the
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claimant reached the end of her healing period no later

than May 20, 2014.  The claimant therefore did not prove

she was entitled to temporary total disability benefits

after May 20, 2014.  

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The medical treatment provided and

recommended by Dr. Hennigan after April 1, 2014 is

reasonable and necessary to the treatment of the

claimant’s admittedly compensable injury from
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December 8, 2012.  Therefore, she is entitled to the

additional medical treatment provided by Dr. Hennigan

after April 1, 2014.”

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

she was entitled to additional medical treatment by Dr.

Heim.  Counsel for the respondent stated at hearing that

the respondent was allowing the claimant to seek further

treatment by Dr. Heim.  The Full Commission recognizes

our finding that the claimant reached the end of her

healing period no later than May 20, 2014.  However, it

is well-settled that a claimant may be entitled to

ongoing medical treatment after the healing period has

ended, if the medical treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s injury.  Patchell v. Wal-

Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31

(2004).  The claimant did not prove she was entitled to

additional treatment from Dr. Hennigan.  Dr. Hennigan,

an infectious disease specialist, has stated several

times that the claimant’s post-injury infection has

healed.  There is no evidence before the Commission

demonstrating that the claimant continues to require

medical treatment for an infection.  Nor is there any

probative evidence before the Commission demonstrating

that the claimant injured her right knee, right ankle,
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or right foot in the December 8, 2012 compensable

injury.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she

was entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits through May 20, 2014.  The claimant proved she

was entitled to additional medical treatment by Dr.

Heim.  The claimant did not prove she was entitled to

any additional treatment by Dr. Hennigan after May 20,

2014.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for

legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2012).  For prevailing in part on appeal to

the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to an additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500),

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.   

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in
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part from the majority opinion. I agree with the award

of temporary total disability benefits from April 1 to

May 20, 2014, but I dissent from the denial of benefits

after that time. I agree with the award of additional

medical treatment by Dr. Heim, but I would add that the

claimant is specifically entitled to the evaluation and

treatment of her continued pain symptoms and possible

chronic pain syndrome, causalgia (complex regional pain

syndrome or reflex sympathetic disorder), neuralgia and

bony malunion.

The claimant sustained a compensable injury to

her right leg, when a co-worker struck her with a

shopping cart. Her right distal tibia was fractured, and

subsequently, the claimant developed osteomyelitis at

the fracture site. This infection required surgery in

February 2013, and the claimant has undergone continued

treatment of the infection at least through the date of

the hearing. Dr. Hennigan has provided this treatment

and referred the claimant to Dr. Heim, in Fort Smith

where the claimant lives, for an orthopedic consultation

and continued treatment. The claimant received temporary

total disability benefits until they were terminated

without notice on April 1, 2014.

The claimant has not yet reached the end of
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her healing period. In April and May of 2014, Dr.

Hennigan treated the claimant and made referrals for

further treatment. He never suggested that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement. He made no

reference to releasing her from care. He did not the

claimant’s frustration with her progress, which he

related to the respondents’ reluctance to pay for

further diagnostic and therapeutic treatment. He

specifically stated on April 8, 2014 that it was not

acceptable to discharge the claimant from care and that

he would continue to treat the claimant until she was

appropriately cared for.

Because the claimant remains in her healing

period and has not yet returned to work, she is entitled

to continued temporary total disability benefits,

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann Sec. 11-9-521(a). See Wheeler

Construction Co. v. Armstrong, 73, Ark. App. 146, 41

S.W.3d 822. 

The claimant continued to receive medical

treatment by Dr. Hennigan, after the respondents

terminated benefits in April. This continued treatment

was reasonable and necessary treatment of her

compensable injury, and as such, it is the

responsibility of the respondents. There is no question
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in the medical records that the claimant required

continued treatment, had not reached maximum medical

improvement, and had continued symptoms requiring

treatment. Dr. Hennigan was emphatic that she required

continuing active care. He stated that her symptoms were

not present prior to the compensable injury. In April

2014, Dr. Hennigan prescribed Oxycodone, referred the

claimant to an orthopedic surgeon and also to a

physiatrist or pain management physician. The claimant

testified that she continued to have pain and that the

symptoms in her leg had worsened April 2014. It is clear

that the claimant required continued treatment as a

result of the compensable injury.

The majority has stated that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement because the

claimant, as of May 20, 2014, no longer needed

antibiotic treatment for the osteomyelitis she developed

as a result of the compensable injury on December 8,

2012. However, the osteomyelitis was a compensable

consequence of the trauma to her leg. 

Dr. Hennigan also felt, based upon her

continued pain, her MRI scan, and her history of

fracture and infection, that the claimant had at least

one of the following: chronic pain syndrome, nerve
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damage related to the surgery or the original trauma,

bony malunion or post-traumatic causalgia, which he

explained was the modern term for complex regional pain

syndrome or reflex sympathetic dystrophy. The carrier

and the majority have confused the likely resolution of

the claimant’s osteomyelitis with the resolution of any

possible other complication of the original injury or

the complications which arose from it. 

The claimant continues to have pain in her

right shin, which she had since the date of injury, but

never had before it. Dr. Hennigan suspected that the

infection was actually not the source of her pain,

because the pain did not resolve when the infection did.

The claimant had significant surgery related to a

dangerous bone infection and extended intravenous and

oral antibiotic therapy, punctuated by a drug reaction

requiring changes as well as a staph infection which

prolonged her treatment. 

There are objective findings of damage in her

tibia on MRI, and with a positive bone scan, which the

claimant had, is a marker of causalgia (complex regional

pain syndrome or reflex sympathetic dystrophy) as well

as of osteomyelitis. This fact is quite interesting, in

light of Dr. Hennigan’s belief that the claimant’s pain
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was not caused by her osteomyelitis at all, since it had

not resolved along with the infection. 

Dr. Hennigan felt that there were enough signs

and symptoms, based upon the claimant’s history,

examinations, surgery, testing, complaints and bearing,

to warrant further evaluation by a physiatrist or pain

management specialist and an orthopedist for causalgia,

neuralgia and a bony malunion.

The claimant’s symptoms have continued

unabated since the injury, and the fact that the

claimant’s infection has resolved does not mean that the

claimant’s entire injury has resolved. Dr. Hennigan was

explicit that the claimant had a need for further

diagnostic testing and therapeutic care, which makes

clear that the claimant has not reached maximum medical

improvement of her compensable injury and remains

entitled to temporary total disability benefits.

Likewise, Dr. Hennigan’s testimony makes clear that the

claimant requires continued treatment which is

reasonable necessary to the compensable injury.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

but must dissent in part from the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


